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In attendance via Zoom: Arnie Rosenblatt, Bill Stoughton, Christy Houpis, Mike Akillian 1 

(alternate), Cynthia Dokmo (alternate), Tracie Adams, and Tom Quinn 2 

In attendance at Amherst Town Hall: Dwight Brew 3 

Staff present: Nic Strong, Community Development Director (in attendance at Amherst Town 4 

Hall); and Kristan Patenaude, Recording Secretary (via Zoom) 5 

Also in attendance at Town Hall: Danielle Pray 6 

 7 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted that, while this meeting is being held remotely, it is likely the next 8 

meeting will be held fully in-person. He will make that decision shortly. 9 

 10 

Arnie Rosenblatt, Chair, called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm via remote session. He read the 11 

following statement:  12 

As Chair of the Amherst Planning Board, I find that: 13 

1. the most recent information on the CDC website regarding the recent Omicron surges, 14 

including the increased transmissibility of the virus, 15 

2. the rising and dangerous rates of Covid infections evident in the CDC’s statistics, 16 

3. the increased prevalence of infections even among vaccinated persons, and 17 

4. the current case and hospitalization rates in New Hampshire generally and in 18 

Hillsborough County in particular, 19 

constitute an emergency within the meaning of RSA 91-A:2 III (b). 20 

I also find that immediate action by the Planning Board is imperative in order to satisfy statutory 21 

deadlines for actions on applications and for public hearings on proposed ordinance changes. I 22 

also find that in light of the current state of the Covid pandemic, the physical presence of a 23 

quorum of the Planning Board is not reasonably practicable within the time period required to 24 

take action. 25 

Accordingly, after consultation with members of the Board and Town Counsel, and pursuant to 26 

the authority granted by RSA 91-A:2 III (b), the Planning Board meeting on March 2, 2022, will 27 

be held via Zoom. Members of the public may, and are encouraged to, attend via Zoom using the 28 

information below. There will also be the opportunity for members of the public to attend at the 29 

Town Hall, with a connection to the Zoom meeting available there, if they wish. 30 

 31 

The Zoom link is as follows: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81886309902 32 

Dial +1 312 626 6799  Webinar ID: 818 8630 9902 33 

 34 

Please note that all votes that are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 35 

 36 

Roll call attendance: Arnie Rosenblatt, Dwight Brew, Bill Stoughton, Christy 37 

Houpis, Cynthia Dokmo, Mike Akillian, Tracie Adams, Tom Quinn, all alone and 38 

present. 39 

 40 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted that there are three members who will be leaving the Board after the 41 

upcoming election: Dwight Brew, Christy Houpis, and Mike Akillian. He expressed his 42 

appreciation for their service on the Board and the individual strengths that they brought to the 43 

table. 44 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/81886309902
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 45 

Cynthia Dokmo sat for Chris Yates. 46 

 47 

PUBLIC HEARINGS: 48 

 49 

1.  CASE #: PZ14590-080321 – EAM Amherst Holdings, LLC (Owners & 50 

Applicants) – 317 Route 101, PIN # 008-072-000 – Non-Residential Site Plan 51 

Application. To depict proposed site improvements to utilize the subject property 52 

for a proposed Agricultural Farming and Supply Operation. Zoned Residential 53 

Rural. Continued from January 19, 2021 54 

 55 

Nic Strong explained that the applicant requested today to withdraw this application. 56 

 57 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that an applicant is entitled to withdraw an application at any time. He 58 

asked if there is a concept to having this withdrawn with/without prejudice. Nic Strong noted that 59 

there is a difference. If an application is withdrawn without prejudice, it closes the matter at hand 60 

for the Planning Board but notes that there is nothing precluding the applicant from submitting a 61 

new application in the future.  62 

 63 

Bill Stoughton stated that, if the application is withdrawn with prejudice, a subsequent 64 

application would need to be materially different. Accepting this without prejudice, would allow 65 

the applicant to essentially resubmit the same application plan to the Board in the future, without 66 

needing to establish that it is materially different. The new application would still need to comply 67 

with all ordinances and regulations in place at the time. 68 

 69 

Cynthia Dokmo stated that she could not imagine a scenario where she would vote to withdraw 70 

an application with prejudice and thought the Board could just accept the withdrawal 71 

request. She stated that she did not mind having the ‘without prejudice’ language included. 72 

 73 

Tom Quinn agreed with Cynthia Dokmo but hoped the applicant can understand the concerns 74 

raised and would submit a materially different application. He stated that he was fine including 75 

the ‘without prejudice’ language. 76 

 77 

Tracie Adams, Mike Akillian, and Bill Stoughton were all fine with including the ‘without 78 

prejudice’ language. 79 

 80 

Christy Houpis asked if the Board can simply accept with withdrawal, without mentioning a 81 

level of prejudice. Arnie Rosenblatt agreed with that comment noting that the Planning Board 82 

could use whatever language they chose in the decision and wondering what a scenario would be 83 

that would be made ‘with prejudice’. 84 

 85 

Dwight Brew stated that he prefers the idea of withdrawal without prejudice, which would allow 86 

a new application to be submitted in the future. With regard to Arnie Rosenblatt's question, 87 

Dwight Brew stated that if an applicant had gone through the process and thought the Board was 88 
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going to deny the application and decided to withdraw it at the last minute, that withdrawal could 89 

be ‘with prejudice’ so that a materially different application would have to be submitted. 90 

 91 

Bill Stoughton moved to dismiss, without prejudice, CASE #: PZ14590-080321 – 92 

EAM Amherst Holdings, LLC– 317 Route 101, Map 8 Lot 72, at request of the 93 

applicant. Seconded by Tracie Adams. 94 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 95 

aye, Christy Houpis – nay, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye; 5-1-0 motion carried. 96 

 97 

Mike Akillian noted that an abutter submitted a letter to the Board regarding EAM Amherst 98 

Holdings. This letter stated that they believe the property is being used in a way it is not zoned 99 

for. He explained that, unless a letter of concern is sent to either Nic Strong or Scott Tenney, 100 

Building Inspector, it does not trigger an investigation. If the abutter would like this to be 101 

addressed, the letter needs to be sent to the Community Development Office or the Building 102 

Inspector. Arnie Rosenblatt agreed that was the correct procedure. 103 

 104 

2.  CASE # PZ14920-101321- Clearview Subdivision (Owner & Applicant); Boston 105 

Post Road, PIN #: 005-159-001 & 38 New Boston Road, PIN #: 007-072-000 –106 

Subdivision Application. To depict the design of a 43-unit Planned Residential 107 

Housing Development and WWCD CUP known as Prew Purchase Condominium 108 

on Tax Map 7, Lot 72 & Tax Map 5, Lot 159-1. Zoned Residential/Rural. Continued 109 

from February 2, 2022 110 

 111 

Cynthia Dokmo and Mike Akillian recused themselves. 112 

 113 

Ken Clinton, Meridian Land Services, Erol Duymazler, Clearview Subdivision, and Lilly 114 

Corenthal, Sanborn Head, joined the Board. Mr. Clinton explained that several road waivers 115 

were granted to the design, specific to geometry, at the last meeting. Additional information 116 

regarding three requested studies originally discussed by the Board in December has been 117 

compiled. Each study will be followed up on tonight, and he hopes that the Board will then 118 

acknowledge that the studies are sufficient without the need for third-party review. This will 119 

allow the applicant to move forward to the legal and technical document review stage.  120 

 121 

Ken Clinton explained that the fiscal impact analysis questions were reviewed by Mark Fougere, 122 

Fougere Planning & Development, Inc. The original analysis noted that the combined east and 123 

west villages are projected to have a positive $243,000 of tax impact per year. The analysis by 124 

Mark Fougere found a $238,000 per year positive fiscal impact, using slightly more conservative 125 

numbers.  126 

 127 

Ken Clinton asked if the Board could discuss each study analysis in substance one-by-one, to 128 

make sure that each is resolved. Arnie Rosenblatt explained that he would like individual 129 

questions from Board members to be addressed in one Board go-round and for there to be an 130 

opportunity for an individual with expertise to respond to questions. He would also like Board 131 
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members to clarify if their comment needs an answer or not. He does not want this to turn into a 132 

debate. 133 

 134 

Ken Clinton explained that he believes the fiscal impact analysis has a number of purposes in 135 

this case. One is that, if the proposal was shown to have a negative fiscal impact, it would mean 136 

that the taxpayers would need to pay more than their fair share to support the development. A $0 137 

fiscal impact cost to taxpayers would mean that, while taxpayers would not need to pay anything 138 

for the development at this time, this could change in future years. The amended resulting value 139 

for this proposal was found to be $238,000/year, thus the development will pay far more in 140 

support of Town services than it will utilize. Ken Clinton stated that the Board had some 141 

questions at the last meeting about the author's legitimacy and he hoped those questions had been 142 

answered.  He suggested that the Board acknowledge that the matter is closed, accept that Mr. 143 

Fougere is qualified and accept the findings in the supplemental report. Ken Clinton stated that 144 

he understood the Board's discussion and the questions about the values used but even if the 145 

Board dismissed a quarter of the values included in the report, this proposal is not a burden to the 146 

Town; it is a tax positive project. He asked if the Board agreed that the author of the report was 147 

qualified and that they accept the findings. 148 

 149 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he is unclear if this is a yes/no question. Board members may agree 150 

with the validity of some of the reports, while questioning other pieces, based on their personal 151 

perspectives. He asked that Ken Clinton continue through the remainder of the presentation 152 

before Board members voice their opinions.  153 

 154 

Ken Clinton stated that, regarding the hydrogeological report, the applicant submitted a 155 

preliminary groundwater resource assessment relative to water supply to the Board last year for 156 

review. This was bolstered by a presentation from Sanborn Head. This assessment was then sent 157 

out for third party review to StoneHill Environmental, Inc., per the Board. He read a section of 158 

that review into the record, “Based upon StoneHill’s review of these documents, it is our opinion 159 

that the methodologies and assumptions employed by SH [Sanborn Head] to complete the 160 

Assessment were appropriate and contained sufficient data to reasonably conclude that the 161 

groundwater withdrawals proposed at the Prew Purchase Development are sustainable even 162 

during a drought period as was experienced this past summer.” Sanborn Head then provided 163 

comments to the StoneHill review and attended another Planning Board meeting to respond to 164 

comments. The Board then requested a separate and distinct hydrogeological study, which has 165 

since been completed.  166 

 167 

Ken Clinton explained that the hydrogeological study contained 6-8 subtopics from the Board to 168 

consider. That list was determined to be a working list of the Planning Board that may/may not 169 

be required of applicants in the future but were all requested of the applicant. Ken Clinton noted 170 

that some of the items may not apply at all, and that these would not be excluded but noted as 171 

such. Two areas in particular, wastewater discharge impacts on ground and surface water, and 172 

stormwater discharge impacts on ground and surface water, were of interest to Christy Houpis at 173 

the last meeting. He paraphrased Christy Houpis from the previous meeting, “compliance with 174 

Town and State design and approval requirements are not sufficient enough of a response.” Ken 175 
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Clinton stated that wastewater discharge is a septic system and stormwater discharge is a 176 

drainage system. These designs are created in-house by qualified, permitted individuals. The 177 

Town has septic design standards that must be met, and test pits on site are inspected by Town 178 

staff. The design is reviewed by the Town and then submitted to the State. Any deficiencies 179 

along the way require the plan to be amended. The septic plan then goes through a final 180 

inspection before a certificate of occupancy is released. He asked, if all of the regulations are 181 

followed through the Town and State and this process is completed, what additional issues can 182 

arise that are not sufficiently responded to.  183 

 184 

Similarly, the State and Town have requirements for stormwater that must be complied with. The 185 

engineering design will be submitted to the Town for third party review, likely by Keach 186 

Nordstrom Associates. Ultimately, the Alteration of Terrain Bureau at DES will also review the 187 

design. Any deficiencies along the way will, again, need to be addressed. During construction, 188 

there will be inspections completed by the Town engineering consultant, and, prior to road 189 

approvals, all items, including drainage, must be approved. There is thus a quandary if Town and 190 

State approvals are already determined not to be enough. Unless there are issues dealing with 191 

design of the site or design of the drainage system, he is unclear how to further respond to this 192 

item.  193 

 194 

In regard to blasting, a sub criteria the Board asked the applicant to respond to, he asked what the 195 

criteria are that would warrant a blasting study. He noted that a blasting study may be warranted 196 

for a portion of the site if intensity of the blasting, substantial cuts near ledge, or proposed 197 

location of blasting near an abutter, were concerns. In this case, the particular circumstances do 198 

not warrant any identified substantial blasting. In reviewing the data, Ken Clinton stated that he 199 

did not notice any areas of ledge or surface ledge at all. There are some areas where test pit 200 

depths were halted at the depths required for septic system and drainage purposes. He noted that 201 

borings do not need to be completed along the proposed roadways, as substantial ledge was not 202 

shown through the test pits. However, he cannot say with certainty that no blasting will be 203 

needed on site. There are some certain cuts and fills proposed on site, but the site is mostly at 204 

grade. Ken Clinton stated that he believes no intensive blasting study is warranted at this time, 205 

due to these findings.  206 

 207 

Ken Clinton noted that a statement was previously made that just because something is not 208 

applicable does not mean it might not become a concern. He stated that this is a hypothetical 209 

statement. There has been nothing produced to indicate that stormwater, septic, and/or ledge will 210 

be issues on this site. The underlying soils and nature of the proposed roads and drainage design 211 

on the east section of the site in particular are not complicated. He has reviewed all of these 212 

items with an open mind, and the report addresses all of them appropriately.  213 

 214 

Ken Clinton noted that it has been stated many times that there is sufficient water for this project. 215 

While many existing wells in the area may not have sufficient water, this is particular to those 216 

wells and water usage on those properties.  217 

 218 
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Lilly Corenthal explained that Sanborn Head previously gave a value of 70 gal/day water use per 219 

person in the original hydrogeological letter. This data point came from NHDES Water 220 

Resources Primer, citing 69.3 gal/day for a non-conserving home. The estimate rounded this to 221 

70 gal/day. This is a common conservatively used number agreed on by StoneHill 222 

Environmental. The drought 2020 low recharge assessment data, based on 49 units, came out to 223 

172 gal/day/resident which is 2.5 times greater than the 70 gal/day assumption and provides a 224 

conservative buffer. Regarding the lower yielding wells approaching the property, this reflects 225 

the heterogeneous nature of the bedrock systems.  226 

 227 

Ken Clinton stated that the applicant agreed to some level of well testing, borne from 228 

recommendations in the StoneHill Environmental report. Smart irrigation systems were 229 

previously verbally acceptable by the applicant, which would monitor and account for regional 230 

rainfall. While the applicant disagrees with the full implementation of the well yield test protocol 231 

suggested by StoneHill Environmental, it was agreed that some level would be agreed upon, 232 

largely based on NH DES requirements. The applicant is now agreeing, for the two shared wells 233 

in the east village, to fully comply with the recommended StoneHill well test protocol. For the 234 

west village, the applicant does not believe this is necessary, but will comply with DES Water 235 

Bureau Fact Sheets, DWGB-1-13 (2021), determining the reliable capacity of a private water 236 

supply well and pumping system. The applicant will utilize the StoneHill Environmental table 237 

for well requirements for a 6” diameter well, in a hybrid fashion well protocol system. The table 238 

utilizes the recommended optimal capacity for wells and increases it beyond that. This exceeds 239 

the State’s minimum and optimum standards. 240 

 241 

Ken Clinton explained that the environmental study report, completed by GZA 242 

GeoEnvironmental, Inc., proposed a number of conservation measures. The applicant is in 243 

agreement with these measures, most notably the timing of the study regarding threatened or 244 

endangered plant species. A follow-up inspection, prior to construction, was proposed by GZA, 245 

in order to re-review for threatened and endangered species on the property, specifically with the 246 

east village. The applicant has agreed to this item. The last recommendation dealt with forest 247 

management. Ken Clinton previously suggested that the open space and management of it be 248 

handled by a third party, at this time identified as the Amherst Land Trust. The applicant will 249 

encourage the Amherst Land Trust to implement a forest management program, per the GZA 250 

recommendation.  251 

 252 

Ken Clinton stated that he was surprised that Bill Stoughton made a comment regarding a 253 

potential community water system at the last meeting. He asked what the justification for such a 254 

requirement would be. If a community water system, for both villages, is required for this 255 

application, it should have been part of the Conditional Use Process (CUP) process, as it is a 256 

fairly comprehensive, design-intensive item. At this point, this would require a cost to redesign 257 

the overall project by the applicant. The installation, equipment, and maintenance of this type of 258 

system are extensive. This would likely, fiscally, require more units for the project, as the 43 259 

units cannot support it. It would also not be fiscally possible to extend Pennichuck Water to the 260 

site at this time. It does not seem to be fair or reasonable to the applicant to make a community 261 
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water system a condition of the approval. This actually could not be made a condition of 262 

approval, as it would require a redesign of the project. 263 

 264 

Ken Clinton noted that Stephen J. Pernaw completed an original traffic study for the project, 265 

which then went through a third-party review by VHB. VHB generally concurred with the study, 266 

with some minor discrepancies regarding traffic volume. An overarching comment made by 267 

Steve Pernaw was that, in the traffic engineering world, traffic studies are not generally 268 

conducted for 43-unit developments as the impact is so minimal. This study is considered an 269 

exception to the rule, as it was required by the Board. Ken Clinton stated that his understanding 270 

is that NRPC is completing some level of traffic analysis. He asked if that study would be 271 

complete in time to be considered as part of this project. 272 

 273 

Ken Clinton reviewed his questions to the Board: does the Board accept Mark Fougere as 274 

qualified to complete the fiscal impact study and accept the amended values he determined for 275 

tax impact? Is the hydrogeological study completed by Sanborn Head sufficient? The applicant is 276 

willing to conduct the well test protocol and environmental studies as previously discussed. 277 

There is no need or justification for the community well system. Are there any follow-up issues 278 

regarding the traffic studies completed? The applicant hopes to move into the technical and legal 279 

document review phase. The full engineering review of the design will still be completed by 280 

Keach Nordstrom. He reminded the Board that Keach Nordstrom previously reviewed and 281 

supported the proposed waiver requests. 282 

 283 

Arnie Rosenblatt explained that the applicant is addressing comments from several reports and is 284 

requesting conclusion from the Board regarding those studies. Ken Clinton acknowledged that 285 

more meetings are needed. Answers and supplemental data have been provided for this meeting, 286 

and he is hoping that the Board is ready to move on from these studies to the next phase. 287 

 288 

Tom Quinn stated that, in the future, he would like individual Board members not to be called 289 

out for comments previously made. He found this to be disturbing. Regarding the 290 

hydrogeological items, the StoneHill report notes that there are concerns regarding the possible 291 

density of supply wells proposed to be installed within the single-family home portion of the site 292 

and potential interference between them. There were also concerns noted regarding wells 293 

potentially not yielding enough supply for domestic demands due to failure of the boreholes to 294 

find sufficient water. StoneHill has concerns regarding groundwater quality impact by nitrates of 295 

up to 25 domestic septic systems, possibly close to the domestic supply wells. Tom Quinn stated 296 

that he would be more comfortable with this proposal if a community well or public water were 297 

proposed. He thanked the applicant for providing background information on Mark Fougere. As 298 

long as the net impact is above $0, he is comfortable with this item. Tom Quinn stated that he is 299 

glad that the site will be revisited in the spring for the environmental report. He does not have 300 

further comments, other than those previously made, regarding traffic. 301 

 302 

Tracie Adams thanked Ken Clinton for bringing forward Mark Fougere’s background 303 

information. She would like to wait and see if other Board member’s questions are answered 304 

with the new data presented for the fiscal impact study before she decides if she has additional 305 
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questions on it. She echoed the concerns raised by Tom Quinn regarding the StoneHill report. 306 

She would like to see more information regarding the density of the wells. The hybrid approach 307 

for well testing seems adequate. She would like to examine Bill Stoughton’s suggestion for 308 

further nitrate systems. She asked about running the water use numbers using more than 70 309 

gal/day/person, as she has seen USGS data at 80-100 gal/day/person, and EPA data at 81 310 

gal/day/person.  311 

 312 

Lilly Corenthal explained that she did look at a low drought recharge rate to the site of 27,700 313 

gal/day. If this is divided by 49 proposed units, which is a higher number of units than currently 314 

planned for, the calculation equates to approximately 173 gal/day/resident. There is a 315 

comfortable margin for water usage of the site, whether looking at 70, 81, or 80 gal/day. 316 

 317 

Tracie Adams noted that she is glad the environmental study will be followed up on in the 318 

spring. She does not believe this needs additional review at this time. 319 

 320 

Christy Houpis stated that he would like to see more direct responses regarding questions on the 321 

studies and referencing back to the data. He would like to have seen some of these specific 322 

questions answered directly, instead of answered through the studies. He still has questions 323 

regarding the fiscal impact study and if there are additional forecasted costs that may not be 324 

included in the fiscal impact data. He views his responsibility as a Planning Board member to 325 

balance the needs of the landowner and the safety and welfare of the community. The Board has 326 

repeatedly asked for information and been told, specifically by this applicant, that these requests 327 

are not common or standard. While an application might meet certain Town and State 328 

requirements, the Planning Board is tasked to look at this particular application on this particular 329 

lot with this particular set of circumstances and evaluate it as such. His concern continues to be 330 

that certain items were asked, and these questions remain, as they have not been answered. This 331 

is a substantive project, and the Planning Board is looking at the entire responsibility, not simply 332 

these 43 proposed lots in this location. He is glad Bill Stoughton brought up the proposal for 333 

community wells. While the applicant acknowledges that blasting is not likely for this site, 334 

Christy Houpis stated that it is still his responsibility to the community to be concerned about 335 

that possibility. The Board has the right and responsibility to ask for certain reports to be 336 

completed and to consider placing certain conditions on the project.  337 

 338 

Dwight Brew stated that there are multiple ways to assess economic impact. He believes a report 339 

can be accepted without necessarily agreeing with all of the numbers and methodology. He asked 340 

if the Town or State requires water capacity testing for wells.  341 

 342 

Ken Clinton stated that, in addition to the previous fact sheet cited, there is an additional DES 343 

fact sheet DWGB-1-8 - recommended minimum water supply capacity for private wells. He will 344 

supply this to Nic Strong. Every well has to be tested for capacity requirements to a certain 345 

degree.  346 

 347 

Dwight Brew noted that there are over 200 instances of wells in Amherst with PFOA over the 348 

State limits. He asked if there is a requirement for these proposed wells to be tested for PFOA. 349 
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Ken Clinton stated that he does not believe there is a requirement for the wells to be tested for 350 

PFOA. Dwight Brew stated that this is an item that the Town and State may not require, but the 351 

Board may want to make sure that residents to this new development are not exposed to PFOA 352 

through these new wells. 353 

 354 

Dwight Brew stated that a number of verbal commitments are made during these meetings, such 355 

as Ken Clinton stating that certain guidelines will be followed. He asked if these need to all be 356 

restated during a motion for approval. Ken Clinton explained that he has been documenting 357 

everything the applicant has committed to throughout the process. If this application is allowed 358 

to move to the next phase, he will be submitting a plan that deals with any editorial comments 359 

listed in the Staff Report and includes notes listing all the things agreed to, along with a letter 360 

that details all of these commitments made by the applicant. Dwight Brew stated that he wants to 361 

make sure that none of these items slip through the cracks and asked how best to make that 362 

happen. 363 

 364 

Bill Stoughton stated that he does not agree with all of the methodology used in the fiscal impact 365 

study. He has concerns regarding which capital reserve funds were used and the additional 366 

school costs, as he believes those affect the result. However, those disagreements only go to how 367 

persuasive the report is to him, and he does not believe it is fruitful to continue to cycle this 368 

report. He stated that he looks forward to seeing the proposal for capacity testing, in terms of the 369 

hydrogeological study. Meeting the minimums is not necessarily in the best interest of the Town; 370 

this will need to be further reviewed by the Board. He still has concerns regarding a number of 371 

wells on the west side that are paired up and located close to each other. This was identified as a 372 

concern by StoneHill, and Bill Stoughton stated that he believes it may be inadequate to run a 373 

capacity test on each well separately. It is likely that these paired wells will have a high potential 374 

of interaction. He stated that he suggested community wells as part of this project to address 375 

many of the concerns that have arisen. This would potentially involve fewer wells, a more 376 

detailed analysis of the locations of the wells, it would take away the proximity of water supply 377 

wells from septic systems, it would deliver water that was tested for quality and treated if needed 378 

(such as for PFOAs). He is unclear as to the cost, but there would also be a cost savings in not 379 

drilling each individual well. He is sensitive to the cost of proposing community wells and if this 380 

would be cost prohibitive to the project. He would like to address this as part of this application, 381 

and it will need to continue to be addressed into the future.  382 

 383 

Bill Stoughton stated that he did not hear anything mentioned regarding the nitrate reducing 384 

septic systems that he previously brought up, and that was also noted by StoneHill. He also did 385 

not hear the bedroom counts mentioned for this project. The ordinance does not allow limits to 386 

be set for the square footage, but it does require limits to be set for the bedroom counts. The 387 

report submitted by the applicant does seem to indicate that the proposed units will be smaller in 388 

terms of square footage. He is not comfortable with letting the bedroom counts be fully market 389 

driven.  390 

 391 

Arnie Rosenblatt asked for public comment. He noted that this hearing is on relatively discrete 392 

topics: comments regarding the provided reports. A decision will not be made to accept/reject 393 
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this application this evening. There will be future meetings to speak to the merits of this 394 

application in full.  395 

 396 

Chuck Siragusa, 39 New Boston Road, stated that he has concerns regarding PFOAs. He lives 397 

directly across from the east village proposed entry/exit location. He also has concerns with the 398 

proposed entry/exit location for the east village, and the 100’ proposed setback. He does not 399 

believe relocating these items would be a large cost to the developer. The setback for each 400 

abutter located near the rest of the project is between 200-250’ and he does not understand why 401 

the setback on New Boston Road is only 100’. He noted that the Board has not addressed these 402 

concerns. 403 

 404 

Lydia Greene, owner of 37 New Boston Road and resident of 21 New Boston Road, asked that 405 

the Board consider traffic to this area. She requested a traffic counter be placed at the end of 406 

Brookwood Drive. She believes the increased traffic will be an impact.  407 

 408 

Kris Pierce, 40 Boston Post Road, asked about the cost per student used in the fiscal impact 409 

study. This was estimated at $11,000/student. She believes this is low. She has submitted the 410 

numbers she found via the SAU, including bus costs, which leads to approximately 411 

$20,000/student. She also has concerns regarding the number of proposed wells and septic 412 

systems. She also asked about the power grid, as this area tends to lose power with every storm. 413 

 414 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the Board needs to address the reports discussed this evening and act 415 

accordingly, as it sees fit. His view is that any Board member can determine the weight it finds 416 

for each report.  417 

 418 

Bill Stoughton stated that he does not see the need for further third-party reviews of any of the 419 

reports. There are some action items committed to by the applicant. There are still some issues in 420 

his mind regarding water capacity and community water systems. He is not looking for a detailed 421 

report on this but would like to see some data on how much this would cost the applicant. NRPC 422 

is continuing its traffic study and there were issues regarding traffic identified during the CUP 423 

process. Traffic issues in this area are not wholly borne by this applicant, but the Town does 424 

need to handle these issues and the Board may request certain items from this applicant to help 425 

with this. 426 

 427 

Bill Stoughton asked if the applicant would accept nitrate reducing septic systems. He asked 428 

what is the nature of the water quantity protocol proposed per use in the west village? Finally, he 429 

asked why the applicant believes a community water system is inappropriate as part of this 430 

project? He does not believe that these questions need to be answered by an expert.  431 

 432 

Christy Houpis moved to accept the studies received as sufficient, and to note that 433 

the Board has open issues it will consider as a result of the application and of these 434 

studies that would relate to 5 outstanding issues (water capacity, nitrate reducing 435 

systems, environmental studies/agreements made by the applicant, potential blasting 436 

impact, and traffic).  437 
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 438 

This motion was not seconded. 439 

 440 

Arnie Rosenblatt suggested that there be a motion for the studies, and then Board members can 441 

identify specific issues still open.  442 

 443 

Tom Quinn stated that he does not believe the studies need to be approved/disapproved. These 444 

are data points that will be considered as part of the larger application. The applicant is aware of 445 

issues that certain Board members still have with the application and can choose to address those 446 

or not.  447 

 448 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the concern of the applicant is that the Board does not continue to 449 

request additional studies. 450 

 451 

Tracie Adams moved to accept the studies for fiscal impact, hydrogeological, and 452 

environmental as presented, with the intention of not asking for any additional 453 

third-party review in relation to them. 454 

 455 

Discussion: 456 

Arnie Rosenblatt suggested that the motion contains the notion that acceptance of 457 

these studies does not mean that Board members also accept their findings as gospel. 458 

 459 

Bill Stoughton moved to consider the studies for fiscal impact, hydrogeological, and 460 

environmental as presented, without asking for additional third-party reviews or 461 

additional studies, and without commenting on the validity of the studies as 462 

accepted. Seconded by Dwight Brew. 463 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 464 

aye, and Christy Houpis – aye, 5-0-0 motion carried unanimously. 465 

 466 

In response to a question from Bill Stoughton, Ken Clinton requested a continuance to April 6, 467 

2022. Ken Clinton stated that, at that meeting, he plans to present on the technical nature of the 468 

plan, along with legal documents, edits to the plan (per the Staff Report), a committed list of 469 

conditions the applicant has voluntarily agreed to, and a list of responses to comments regarding 470 

items such as community water systems, nitrate reducing systems, traffic, and setbacks. Ken 471 

Clinton noted that these comments were made, but were not made in the form of questions, and 472 

so he has not had a chance to yet respond to them. The applicant is willing to extend all deadlines 473 

on this application. 474 

 475 

Nic Strong noted that the Souhegan High School was not previously available as a location to 476 

hold a meeting on April 6th. The hearing must be continued to a date certain. 477 

 478 

Dwight Brew suggested continuing this item to the Board’s next meeting in two weeks, to allow 479 

for time to find a suitable location to hold the April meeting.  480 

 481 
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Ken Clinton stated that there are 40 participants currently on the Zoom meeting. He is 482 

comfortable asking for this to be continued to April 6, 2022, at Town Hall, as he does not believe 483 

there will be too many people to hold it at that location. 484 

 485 

Bill Stoughton moved to continue this hearing to April 6, 2022, at 7pm, at Town 486 

Hall, with the understanding that the applicant has agreed to extend the statutory 487 

deadlines to that date. Seconded by Tom Quinn. 488 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 489 

aye, and Christy Houpis – aye, 5-0-0 motion carried unanimously. 490 

 491 

With regard to Ken Clinton's statement about the inability to comment on Planning Board 492 

comments, Arnie Rosenblatt stated that the applicant has had many hours to present his position 493 

and will continue to have many hours to do so. He does not believe the applicant has been 494 

precluded from making comments. The applicant will have the chance to respond to any 495 

comments made tonight at a future meeting. 496 

 497 

Mike Akillian and Cynthia Dokmo retook their seats. 498 

  499 

CONCEPTUAL DISCUSSION: 500 

3.  CASE #: PZ15393-020822 – William, Charles & Richard Hazen (Owners) 501 

& Brett Vaughn (Applicant); 2 Upham Road, PIN #: 006-102-000, 004-116, 118, 119, 502 

121, 122 & 145. Subdivision Application. Proposed conventional residential 503 

subdivision discussion. Zoned Residential Rural. 504 

 505 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted the time and said that the Board’s policy is to not begin new applications 506 

after 10pm, which may affect the next application.  507 

 508 

Chris Guida, soils and wetlands scientist for Fieldstone Land Consultants, explained that the 509 

property was previously presented to the Board at several meetings with Chad Branon, PE.  He 510 

noted that comments have been received from the Heritage Commission and Conservation 511 

Commission. The proposal is for 50 oversized frontage lots along Upham Road, Spring Road, 512 

County Road, and Cricket Corner Road. A previously proposed subdivision showed through a 513 

buildout that this land acreage supports approximately 112 lots. The current applicant is trying to 514 

work with the area and the Town to preserve much of the area. The proposal follows the Town’s 515 

subdivision objectives, including providing protection of watersheds and endangered species, 516 

and looks to develop the land in an environmentally responsible way.  All of the proposed lots 517 

meet the regulations and there is a large, proposed conservation piece that abuts existing 518 

conservation parcels. The applicant is hoping to receive comments from the Board to include 519 

during the application process. 520 

 521 

Chris Guida noted that the DPW mentioned possibly paving County Road as part of this 522 

proposal. The applicant is not opposed to this, but additional lots may be required to meet the 523 

cost.  524 

 525 
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Arnie Rosenblatt noted that, at a Conceptual Consultation such as this, individual Board 526 

comments are not binding in any way. There are three Board members that will no longer be on 527 

the Board when the formal application for this subdivision is submitted. The views expressed do 528 

not indicate a consensus or majority or reflect on any other Board member’s views.  529 

 530 

Dwight Brew expressed concern regarding paving County Road, as it is a scenic road. Paving 531 

County Road may also increase the traffic on it, as some may use it to directly access 532 

Merrimack. Something would likely need to happen on the road, as this proposal would probably 533 

bring new school aged children into the development and bus drivers are already uncomfortable 534 

accessing County Road.   535 

 536 

Mike Akillian stated that 50 units versus 112 units seems more reasonable and asked how many 537 

driveways would be entering onto main roads, with the proposed oversized lots. Brett Vaughn 538 

stated that shared driveways would be explored as part of this project. Mike Akillian asked if the 539 

applicant would consider creating another road for the driveways to exit onto, before entering 540 

County Road, or if 30-40 driveways will all exit directly onto County Road. Brett Vaughn stated 541 

that the number of units proposed on County Road itself are approximately 20. In many cases, at 542 

least a shared curb cut would make sense, if not a shared driveway. 543 

 544 

Tracie Adams echoed Dwight Brew’s concerns regarding County Road. She noted that 545 

comments from other departments and boards will be taken into consideration by the Board. She 546 

explained that the Bicycle & Pedestrian Advisory Committee also has great interest in this 547 

proposal, and she would like the applicant to work with them on this.  548 

 549 

Bill Stoughton stated that he appreciates the effort to include conservation land as part of this 550 

project, and he will appreciate it even more if this comes at no cost to the Town. Oversized lots 551 

and greater than required frontage could also be good for conservation and maintaining rural 552 

character, although this depends partly on locations on the lots for home placements. He has 553 

concerns regarding potential wetland impacts in the areas of certain lots, 4-121-1, 4-116-1, 3-554 

145-5. There are also concerns regarding protecting the aquifer and maintaining a quality water 555 

supply. This location is close to an important aquifer, so nitrate reducing septic systems will 556 

likely be considered, along with community water systems. Large developments, such as this, 557 

will likely trigger the Town’s stormwater regulations, nitrogen and phosphorus reduction and 558 

systems that cannot be located in wetland/wetland buffers, and the State’s Alteration of Terrain 559 

(AoT) requirements. Bill Stoughton stated that he has concerns regarding County Road. If the 560 

unpaved section needs to be paved, this will include additional stormwater controls that comply 561 

with the Town’s MS4 permit. County Road will also likely require safety improvements. He 562 

spoke with SAU39’s Business Administrator Amy Facey, on this item and read her comments 563 

into the record, “None of the policies speak directly to traveling on gravel roads. However, we 564 

have had some issues specifically with County Road this year.  The bus company determined that 565 

certain sections of that road were deemed unsafe to traverse due to the narrowness of the road 566 

and the limited visibility of oncoming vehicles.  Roads such as County are difficult because there 567 

is no shoulder for the bus or an oncoming car to pull over to let the other vehicle pass. This road 568 

is also challenging because there are sections where students walking to a bus stop is not safe. 569 
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The one stop that we have on this road is at the corner of Beechtree, a private way.  Previously, 570 

this stop was at the corner of Upham and County. This year, it was determined that the walk for 571 

the students from Beechtree to Upham was not safe to travel and it was also determined that it 572 

was not safe for the bus to travel on County past Beechtree. The solution was to have the bus 573 

enter County from the Upham Road side, go past Beechtree, back into Beechtree, and then go 574 

back towards Upham.” 575 

 576 

Cynthia Dokmo expressed concern regarding County Road. She noted that these 50 units will 577 

likely be large and may trigger issues with school capacity. She would suggest the applicant 578 

consider phasing the project. 579 

 580 

Tom Quinn stated that this is a much-improved plan and echoed comments regarding County 581 

Road. He stated that he would be sad to see County Road paved. He would like to see this 582 

maintained in its gravel state, and if this includes limiting traffic or construction along the road, 583 

he will ask the applicant to consider this. The applicant could consider placing construction at 584 

either end of the road and leaving the rest as-is.  585 

 586 

Christy Houpis stated that he appreciates the reduction in unit numbers. Rural character will be a 587 

focus for this large project. He explained that all studies, fiscal, hydrogeological, environmental, 588 

etc., will be key to this project, and that the applicant should expect to complete these without 589 

being asked.  590 

 591 

Arnie Rosenblatt stated that he will accept public comments, though this is not a public hearing. 592 

There were no public comments at this time. 593 

 594 

COMPLETENESS REVIEW OF APPLICATION AND PUBLIC HEARING IF 595 

APPLICATION IS ACCEPTED AS COMPLETE 596 

 597 

4. CASE #: PZ15394-020822 – Amherst Crossing AMA Realty Ventures, LLC 598 

(Owner) & Charles River Realty Group (Applicant); 123 Route 101A, PIN #: 002-599 

038-000 – Non-Residential Site Plan Application. To propose the addition of a drive-600 

up ATM to the existing retail plaza parking area. Zoned Commercial. 601 

 602 

Arnie Rosenblatt read and opened the case. 603 

 604 

Bill Stoughton moved there is no regional impact on this application. Seconded by 605 

Christy Houpis. 606 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 607 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 608 

unanimously. 609 

 610 

Nic Strong stated that all required items have been submitted for this application. 611 

 612 
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Christy Houpis moved to accept this application as complete. Seconded by Tracie 613 

Adams. 614 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 615 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 616 

unanimously. 617 

 618 

Tom Burns, senior project manager with TF Moran, explained that the proposal is for an ATM 619 

unit to be placed on one of the lots at 123 Route 101A. This plaza houses Michael’s, Harbor 620 

Freight, and Petco. This site is located in the Commercial Zone and the Aquifer Protection and 621 

Wellhead Overlay District. A freestanding ATM unit is proposed to be installed in the existing 622 

parking area. The ATM will be located in the front area, adjacent to Route 101A. It will replace 623 

8 existing parking spaces, to accommodate the drive lane. A waiver to request a reduction in 624 

onsite parking has been submitted. The proposed ATM includes brand paneling for Chase Bank. 625 

This would be considered signage per the Town’s Non-Residential Site Plan Review 626 

Regulations. In 2007, the site plan approval allotted 1,379 s.f. of signage permitted without 627 

further Planning Board approval. Currently, including signage for a future tenant, 1,227 s.f. of 628 

signage is accounted for on the plaza site. These panels on the ATM would add approximately 629 

16 s.f., leaving the total signage under that currently allowed. A traffic engineer has reviewed if 630 

the addition of the ATM would require an application to NHDOT for an updated drive permit. 631 

As the proposed ATM is a standalone unit, it is not typically a traffic generator and does not 632 

generally require an updated permit. This is an amenity tied to the plaza but does not create its 633 

own trips. The ATM island will be in place within existing pavement, so no landscaping will be 634 

altered on site. Site lighting will remain as it currently exists. No additional light poles are 635 

needed. The unit itself will have low-level downcast lighting that shines down onto the kiosk 636 

itself. Regarding stormwater runoff, as this is an existing paved site, some of it with porous 637 

pavement, and the fact that there is also a series of detention swales along the right of way with 638 

Route 101A, there are no additional stormwater management features proposed. There is an 639 

additional 120 s.f. of surface proposed to sit on the existing pavement, but this will not impact 640 

the infiltration rate of the site. There will also be a reduced sediment load to the site, as some of 641 

the existing pavement that is generally treated during the winter is being removed as part of this 642 

project.  643 

 644 

Mr. Burns explained that there is a waiver requested for parking as part of this project. In 2007, 645 

the Planning Board approved a site plan for the overall plaza. 791 parking spaces were 646 

determined to be required in the plaza at that time. At the time of approval, the Planning Board 647 

granted a waiver to reduce this number to 629 spaces, with the condition that any changes or 648 

changes to the site that would change this number would need to be reviewed by the Board. This 649 

request is to remove 8 parking spaces to accommodate the drive lane of the ATM, reducing the 650 

total number to 621 spaces. The existing tenants were polled when seeking a new tenant for the 651 

Sport’s Authority store area and all indicated that 4 spaces/1,000 s.f. was more than adequate for 652 

what’s currently being used. Thus, the parking on site is currently underutilized, and the 653 

reduction of 8 spaces should not cause a negative impact. 654 

 655 
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Cynthia Dokmo stated that she had no questions, and she has no issues with granting the waiver, 656 

as she has never seen the parking lot full before. 657 

 658 

Christy Houpis had no questions or comments or concerns with the waiver.  659 

 660 

Tom Quinn asked who the new tenant will be for the Sport’s Authority space. Mr. Burns stated 661 

that a site plan was approved in September for Mendel. Renovations are ongoing for that unit. He 662 

is not at liberty to further discuss the business moving into that unit. Tom Quinn stated that his 663 

only concern is that the new tenant will increase traffic to the plaza. 664 

 665 

Tom Quinn asked why the ATM would not be considered to be placed down near the new tenant 666 

entrance. Mr. Burns explained that Chase Bank examined the site for an ATM location with 667 

visibility from roadways; that is how the choice was made for the proposed location. 668 

 669 

In response to a question from Bill Stoughton regarding the stormwater management, Mr. Burns 670 

stated that the 120 s.f. will drain directly onto the pervious surface area and recharge as it 671 

currently does. Bill Stoughton noted that there was a condition of approval for the original site 672 

plan that the porous pavement be vacuumed four times a year and asked if the logs were 673 

available. Tom Burns stated that he has not seen those logs, however, he did note how well it has 674 

been kept up and it was obvious that the owner does maintain it. Bill Stoughton stated that the 675 

approval also required that salt not be used as a deicing agent. Mr. Burns stated that he asked 676 

about that and believes this has been followed by the owner.  677 

 678 

Bill Stoughton stated that he is considering a condition that the owner supply two years’ worth of 679 

maintenance logs for the pervious pavement.  680 

 681 

Tracie Adams also does not believe parking will be an issue on site. The ACC and DPW had no 682 

comments on the plan. She explained that several items are noted on the Staff Report; Mr. Burns 683 

stated that he has no issue updating those items.  684 

 685 

Mike Akillian had no questions or comments at this time. 686 

 687 

Dwight Brew stated that he is okay with reducing the parking spaces. He asked if the ATM 688 

would look like a backlit sign. Mr. Burns stated that proposed lighting is within the canopy 689 

above the ATM that is downcast onto the unit. 690 

 691 

Arnie Rosenblatt asked for public comment. 692 

 693 

Justin Ferris, property manager, confirmed that the parking lot is swept weekly and vacuumed 694 

quarterly. There is no salt used as a deicing agent. 695 

 696 

There was no other public comment at this time. 697 

 698 
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In response to a question from Arnie Rosenblatt regarding who was going into the old Sports 699 

Authority space, Nic Strong stated that the item came into the Community Development office 700 

as an administrative change of tenant, which did not require Planning Board approval. The 701 

ultimate tenant is not yet known. 702 

 703 

Arnie Rosenblatt agreed that the parking lot for the plaza has always seemed empty. However, it 704 

is strange to agree to a waiver to reduce parking, without knowing the end tenant for the 705 

unoccupied space and how much parking might be needed. Tom Quinn stated that he believes 706 

the new tenant will be a large, well-known business.  707 

 708 

Bill Stoughton moved to grant the waiver requested to the Parking Section of 709 

the Non-Residential Site Plan Review Regulations as the Board has determined that 710 

strict conformity with the requirement would pose an unnecessary hardship to the 711 

applicant given the number of existing parking spaces and the waiver will not be 712 

contrary to the spirit and intent of the regulations. Seconded by Dwight Brew. 713 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 714 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 715 

unanimously. 716 

 717 

Bill Stoughton moved to approve Case # PZ15394-020822 for Amherst Crossing 718 

AMA Realty Ventures, LLC, & Charles River Realty Group, for a Non-Residential 719 

Site Plan for a drive-up bank kiosk, at 123 N.H. Route 101A, Map 2 Lot 38 with the 720 

conditions set forth in the Staff Report and the additional condition precedent #4: 721 

that the applicant shall provide two years’ worth of logs demonstrating maintenance 722 

of the pervious parking surface. Seconded by Christy Houpis. 723 

 724 

Bill Stoughton AMENDED his motion to include impact fees to be assessed at the 725 

Retail rate. Seconded by Christy Houpis. 726 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 727 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 728 

unanimously. 729 

 730 

OTHER BUSINESS: 731 

5.  Lot consolidation/Voluntary Merger: Map 2 Lot 23 and Map 2 Lot 26-3, Hertzka 732 

Drive & Bon Terrain Drive 733 

Nic Strong explained that this merger was a condition of the approval for the recently approved 734 

Eversource substation expansion. 735 

 736 

Christy Houpis moved to approve the Lot Consolidation/Voluntary Lot Merger 737 

application for Public Service Company of New Hampshire d/b/a Eversource 738 

Energy, to merge Tax Map 2 Lots 23 & 26-3 into one lot: Tax Map 2 Lot 23, for 739 

municipal regulation and taxation purposes. No such merged parcel shall hereafter 740 

be separately transferred without subdivision approval. Payment for recording 741 
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the Lot Consolidation/Voluntary Lot Merger Forms at the Hillsborough County 742 

Registry of Deeds shall be made by the applicant. Seconded by Bill Stoughton. 743 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 744 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 745 

unanimously. 746 

 747 

6. Minutes: February 16, 2022 & February 22, 2022 748 

 749 

Christy Houpis moved to approve the meeting minutes of February 16, 2022, as 750 

amended [to change line 189 from “on/off for approximately 20 years” to “for 26 751 

years”.] Seconded by Tracie Adams. 752 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 753 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – abstain, Christy Houpis – aye, 5-0-1 motion carried 754 

unanimously. 755 

 756 

Bill Stoughton moved to approve the meeting minutes of February 22, 2022, as 757 

submitted. Seconded by Tracie Adams. 758 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 759 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – abstain, Christy Houpis – aye, 5-0-1 motion carried 760 

unanimously. 761 

 762 

7. Any other business to come before the Board 763 

Christy Houpis moved to adjourn at 9:58pm. Seconded by Tracie Adams.  764 

Voting: Dwight Brew - aye, Bill Stoughton - aye, Tracie Adams - aye, Tom Quinn - 765 

aye, and Cynthia Dokmo – aye, Christy Houpis – aye, 6-0-0 motion carried 766 

unanimously. 767 

 768 

Arnie Rosenblatt noted that the next meeting will likely be held in-person. 769 

 770 

Respectfully submitted, 771 

Kristan Patenaude 772 

 773 

Minutes approved: March 16, 2022 774 


